
Park Forest Elementary PTO Meeting Minutes
May 19, 2021

Attendees: Nicki Rusca, Terri Buchignani, Jamie McClintock Brenner, Jonna Belanger, Rebecca Desmarais, Susan Lunsford, Pam Shellenberger, Amber Ligetti, Jackie Huff, Erin Loy, Jendy Cicero, Evenlyn Bellinger

President Nicki Rusca called the meeting to order at 7:06 pm.

1. Principal’s Remarks  
a. Susan Lunsford provided remarks; shared thanks for making teachers and staff feel special during teacher appreciation week; enjoying interactions at Reading picnics
2. Approval of April 2021 Minutes
a. Pam Shellenberger made a motion to approve the minutes.   Jendy Cicero seconded the motion. The motion carried.
3. Treasurer Report 
a. See full report on pg 4.
b. Bulk of the money is in paypal so she will be moving most of it to the bank this week. Just under $20,000 in PayPal
c. Bank account deposited $5000 this month.  $8400 in bank account.  Will have over $28,000 total.
4. Family Reading picnic, May 18th-21st
a. Ongoing – tomorrow is kindergarten and fifth grade; Caitlyn Ollendyke has put her heart and soul into the event
b. People have expressed interest in having it again next year – Miss O would need much more help to organize it if it is done again
c. No more volunteers needed for the week – enough have signed up
5. Spring Events – Fun Run recap, 5th grade celebration, Wednesday, June 2nd
a. Thank you to Pam and Melinda for planning the Fun Run – very low expenses – had about $14,000 in funds raised
b. 5th grade celebration – waited for district health and safety team to determine parameters so they could not leave campus and do a pool party, but the 5th grade teachers are working quickly and excitedly to give the students a great day – Bounce house with a water slide will be set up. Classic Cones will be there.  They are ordering t-shirts from Collegiate Pride so the students can sign each other’s shirts.  Will talk to Mrs. McDermott about borrowing some games to play – last year spent $1200 on the yard signs for fifth grade – it has been around that much in previous years – this party is only a little bit more so suggesting a vote for $1500 - $1475 is the total for ice cream, bounce house, and t-shirts.  Poll  (9 yea, 0 nay, 0 abstain).  The expenditure is approved.  Recommendation to alert parents that a bounce house will be at the event in case they do not want their child to use it.  They will request parent volunteers, and teachers will be available to monitor spacing, etc.  Communications from teachers will include all details of the event, including masking and protocols.  Remote students will be invited to the party and can have their t-shirt signed at that event
6. PTO Website Update
a. Rebecca has been preparing new website – it is live – the directory was set up this week as the last thing.  You can see the homepage and then anything beyond that requires sign-in.  You can only access the directory if you are a member.  pfepto.com  Membership toolkit invoice is due 6/15.  Rebecca is downloading everything she can find on membership toolkit before then so we do not have to pay for that service again.
7. School supply budget vote
a. Fun run earnings put us in good shape to buy school supplies and have money for other things, too.  In the past, have given teachers money for school supplies at the end of the academic year for the next year so teachers can pick up materials when they are on sale, etc.  Will disburse money with the following classes in mind:  3 classrooms for kinder, 4 classrooms for 2nd, 3rd, and 4th and 3 for 5th. Each classroom gets $300.  Specials teacher and special ed get funds but less than the other classrooms.  The total comes up to just over $9000.  The vote will be for $10,000 in case additional classrooms are added.  Poll was used to record the vote to approve $10,000 for school supplies in 2021-2022 – 7 votes yea, 0 nay, 0 abstain – the expenditure is approved.
8. PTO President Vote
a. This is Nicki Rusca’s last year as PTO President. Rebecca Desmarais is the only candidate for president for 2021-2022.  A poll was used to collect votes – 5 yay, 0 nay, 0 abstain.  Rebecca Desmarais is elected as President.  Term runs from June 15- June 14 of the following year.  Nicki will assist in transitioning Rebecca through June.  Jonna needs to be added to the bank account to have another person on it.  Nicki will stay on the bank account through June.  Terri is on the bank account and can write checks or Nicki can write because she still will be on account until June 15.  Rebecca will need to be added to the bank account.
9. SCASD PTO Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Committee update
a. Rebecca attended the second meeting.  They are a working group in the district and are trying to get connected to all PTOs in the district.  They want to be a voice in the district for diversity, equity and inclusion.  They have prepared a letter that they would like PTOs to sign to submit to the superintendent to encourage a focus on diversity in hiring. The executive board has reviewed the letter and supports it.  At PFE, there are equity advocates on the faculty.  Mrs. Ligetti shared this and feels it is very doable in PFE to include more voices around DEI.  Some schools raised money to get more diverse books in their library.  The group wants to do a clothing drive for families that need gloves, hats, etc.  There may be more outreach to families to gauge their personal thoughts on the letter.  Now it is just the PTO in general.  Jonna can do disability sport demos that could support the effort to provide a more diverse set of activities/presentations.  Courtney Beers is interested in starting a book club at PFE.  See the full letter on pg 5 of these minutes.
10. Summer Bridging Books – Title 1
a. They are ordered – we need to vote to approve the expenditure and the books will be ready for kids to take home over summer. $377.58  A poll was used to collect votes.  4 yea, 0 nay, 0 abstain.  The expenditure was approved.  Title I funds are used for other things so these students would not receive books without the PTO purchasing them.  There has been a prize for students who return completed books.  In the past it was $5 for the book fair.  Could consider other options like Dairy Queen, Sweet Frog, etc.  Students are encouraged to finish a page a day.
11. Other Items
a. Nicki shared thank you notes that were sent to PTO
b. Thank you to Susan Lunsford for her support throughout the year – keeping continuity through principal changes and COVID changes.
c. PTO dates are on the calendar for all of next year
d. Retiring teachers include Mr. Myers and Mrs Khayat – voted last month to approve gift card purchases for them – Mrs. Maser has created flip grids that students can send messages on – Jonna has survey responses from teachers about what they like in case anyone wants ideas for teacher appreciation, retirements, end of school gifts, etc.
Next Meeting – Wednesday, September 15th, 7pm 

There being no further business, Rebecca Desmarais made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:26pm. Erin Loy seconded the motion. The motion carried.


Respectfully submitted by: Jamie McClintock Brenner

Date Submitted:	
Date Approved: ________________











PFE PTO Treasurer’s Report - Submitted 5/19/21

Previous PayPal Balance as of April 21, 2021 - $10,403.68
	Pay Pal Income
Yearbook Ads								$  173.54 (net)
Fun Run								$9,611.62 (net)
		
						Total PayPal Income		$  9,785.16 (net)
Pay Pal Disbursements (through May 18, 2021)
Refund from Fun Run 							$  250.00	 
Transfer to Bank Account						$    50.00   
					
Total PayPal Disburse		$    300.00
Pay Pal Fees
	Yearbook Ads								$6.46
	Fun Run								$367.57
	Total Fees (already taken out of numbers above): 			$374.03	


May 18, 2021 BALANCE PAYPAL	$ 19,888.84

Previous Bank Balance as of April 21, 2021 - $5,286.80
Income
4/20/2021 - Deposit 							$	10.00
4/30/20201 - Interest							$	  0.04 
5/7/2021 - Fun Run (cash—used to reimburse Melinda and Pam 
never went into the account) – record keeping				$           454.00
5/10/2021 – Fun Run 							$        4,177.00
5/17/2021 – Spirt Wear (deposit was made 5/15)			$            165.00
5/17/2021 – Box Tops (2 checks; deposit was made 5/15)		$            157.80
5/17/2021 – Fun Run (deposit was made 5/15)				$              41.77
5/18/2021 – Deposit (transferred from PayPal to Bank account)		$              50.00


Total Bank Income		$           5,005.61	
Disbursements (through May 18, 2021)
4/26/2021 Check #1325 to Good Day Café 					$              201.40	
4/28/2021 Check #1376 to Nicki Rusca (Teacher Appreciation)			$      	   219.50
5/3/2021 Check #1378 to Nicki Rusca (Teacher Appreciation)			$	   175.00
5/3/2021 Check #1379 to Jonna Belanger (Teacher Appreciation)		$	   426.00
5/6/2021 Check #1380 to Gary Stroschein 					$                104.94	
5/7/2021 Cash for Fun Run Reimbursements (gift cards/ice cream)		$                454.00	
5/14/2021 Check #1381 to Nicki Rusca (Teacher Appreciation)			$                  54.64
5/18/2021 Check #1354 to Jonna Belanger (Teacher Appreciation)		$	    252.45	

Total Bank Disburse		$               1,887.93	
			
						May 18, 2021  BALANCE BANK	$ 8,454.48
									
TOTAL PTO Funds           	$28,343,32
Submitted by: _Terri T. Buchignani_____ Date:     May 18, 2021

Upcoming Expenses: 
School Supplies
5th Grade Celebration
Retirement Gifts 
Bridges Workbook
Letter to Superintendent Bob O’Donnell in support of focusing on diversity in hiring

Dear Dr. O’Donnell and State College Area School District Board of Directors:

We respectfully request that you continue to prioritize the hiring of teachers from diverse racial
backgrounds for the entire district for the 2021-2022 school year and in the future. We recognize that
schooling under COVID has forced a large portion of the district’s resources to be singularly engaged in
keeping the community safe and continuing the education of all children by whatever means necessary.
As we move out of this pandemic time, we understand there will be many initiatives vying for your
attention and the district’s resources. As parents of students within SCASD, we believe that everyone in
our district will benefit from having teachers and staff of color. This issue is as vital as any other as we
look at the overall mental health and academic growth of all SCASD students.

In 2018, out of 1,129 employees in the district there were only 22 employees of color. Of those 22
employees, only 6 were teachers. We believe all students can learn and grow when being taught by
teachers from diverse racial backgrounds. Children from underrepresented backgrounds can gain
confidence and develop a broader sense of future career opportunities by having teachers who look
like them. All children can benefit at a young age from interacting with people in leadership and
mentor roles who do not look like them. This aids in cultivating new perspectives, preparation to
participate in a globalized society and the development of critical relationships that can continue to
grow and change how racism affects future generations. Creating tangible goals that focus on hiring
teachers from diverse racial backgrounds is an important start toward achieving more equity and
cultivating an inclusive environment in our district.

During the 2019-2020 academic year, students from the high school and middle schools spoke at rallies
about being called racist slurs by other students, having teachers with low expectations for kids of color,
and facing micro-aggressions on a daily basis. They also spoke of never having had a Black teacher and
of having African American history taught only briefly. In 2019, the SCASD student population included
21.1% minority students while only 1% of SCASD teachers came from Black, Latinx and Asian
backgrounds the year before. We believe there is a need to address this discrepancy.

We urge you to be proactive in recruiting qualified candidates from diverse backgrounds. Recruitment
options include participating in events like Teacher of Color Recruiting Fairs and recruiting at Historically
Black colleges and universities across the east coast in order to work towards a cluster hire. Hiring a
number of teachers of color at once as a cluster hire would allow them to support each other and
potentially contribute to better retention.

As members of our community dedicated to supporting our SCASD administration, teachers and staff,
we want to assist in this initiative to hire a more diversified staff. Some ideas of how we can aid in this
effort are shared below. We welcome continued conversation to identify other ways we can help.

Community mentoring network: A community collaborative effort to recruit members with
backgrounds in education who would be interested in advising candidates on the
application/interview process to help put their best foot forward.

Ambassador program: New hires would be paired with local families from around the district or
within their school community to help with the transition to State College and work to build
relationships within the community.

We appreciate your time and consideration as SCASD strives to foster a more diverse, equitable and
inclusive environment within our schools. As stated, we believe it is important for all students to be
taught by teachers from racially diverse backgrounds. We hope to partner with the SCASD
administration wherever possible to help tackle this goal. We are invested in collaborating to advance
the work of creating a supportive environment for all new hires and see the first step in this
collaboration to connect with the appropriate administrators and/or board members so we can continue
this conversation directly.

Sincerely
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